Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


June 10, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Joan G. Rogers, David Thompson, Laurie Kimball, Sue Witt, Kasey Ciolfi, Staci Converse, Romy Spitz, Diane Boas, Terri Earley, Wayne LaPointe, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Glenda Wilson, Meredith Lord, Kristine Belanger, Patrick Moore, Will Rowan, Darla S. Chafin, Rich Cantz, Anne Nadzo, Irene Mailhot, Matt Giesecka, Brian L. McKnight, Annemarie Salzberg, Jim Martin, Jen Billings, Melinda Kelley, Grace Guerrette, Rachel Haddock, Mary Chris Semrow, Mary Lou Dyer, Laurie Raymond, Bob Barton, Andrew Taranko, Amy Moller, Perry Blass, Angie Bellefleur, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Stacey Lamontagne.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  Mary Chris Semrow invited the group to contact Specialized Housing about housing options in development for family members with ID/DD. FMI contact Mary Chris: mcsemrowshi@gmail.com, www.specializedhousing.org 
Featured speakers:

Martha “Mel” Owen, Resource Coordinator, and Jim Martin, Associate Director, DHHS Developmental Services, Office of Aging and Disability Services, DHHS, (OADS)  www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/   Mel started her PowerPoint presentation by reminding the group that Medicare (MaineCare) is an authorized medical insurance program.  It was originally designed to pay for care for poor people in institutions and hospitals.  Thirty to forty years ago, people serving this population thought, “If we could get our hands on that money, we could do some really good stuff with it”.  In order to make that happen, people had to “waive their right to institutional care”.  That’s where the waivers come from.  Services requested must be medically necessary.  The Section 21 waiver is comprehensive and includes funding for residential housing.  The Section 29 waiver offers support but no residential component.  Neither of these waivers pays for things like heat, lights, or food.  Other departments offer different waivers that could also be helpful.  Waivers pay for the personnel who help people with services.  These services must have received prior authorization.  Click here to view the PowerPoint presentation. 
Mary Lou Dyer:  I had a conversation with Representative Stuckey who has been working with waiver programs for 40 years.  He only recently learned that an individual signs documents that state they “waive their right to institutional care in favor of community-based services”.  It’s a very thoughtful process. 
Mel Owen:  As part of the process, a planning team comprised of the individual, their guardian and case manager, DRC (Disability Rights Center) and/or other interested parties, determine what specific services are needed for that person.  If the specified services never get to the Resource Coordinator, payments for these services never happen. 
Question:  My son has APS Healthcare now.  How does the current system work?
Response:  The person’s team determines what the person needs.  Their PCP (person-centered plan) is sent to the Utilization Review panel, who in turn determine how much of a particular service the person gets.  The PCP must exist first and describe what the person needs before APS and the Resource Coordinator can finish the process.  For example, APS does the utilization review for group home per diems.  They also determine how many hours of in-home support an individual gets and so on.  FMI on APS Healthcare: www.qualitycareforme.com    

Question:  Why are there waitlists, is it just because of funding?    
Mel:  Funding definitely plays a part.  There is only so much money to cover the number of people who need services.  Medicaid approves a certain number of slots.  Also, the costs for community-based services cannot exceed the cost of intermediate care facilities or institutions. 
Question:  I’ve never heard the number of slots determines how many people receive services before.  I thought it was a lack of funding.  Are there a predetermined number of slots? 

Jim Martin:  The department reached an agreement with Medicaid tied to the number of individuals and their needs for the next five years.  Maine already submitted this number.  
Question:  Why not just ask for an increase in the number of slots? 

Jim:  Now we get back to the funding piece.  We have 2,935 slots, meaning we are obligated to serve that many people.  It’s a planful partnership between DHHS, Appropriations and CMS (Medicare).  If the Legislature were to appropriate 300 million dollars, we could work with CMS to increase the number of slots. 

Question:  Is it true that as of right now there are empty slots?
Jim:  Yes, but the Department is making offers to people.  Last week we sent 25 notices for Section 21.  In the next week to a month, 50 more notices for Section 21 will be sent.  These 75 offers are going out because of the partnership between DHHS and the Legislature.  If a slot empties because someone goes away, it belongs to that person until it becomes available again.  As of today, there are 490 people on the waitlist for Section 29, which is a first in, first out system.  The order depends on the date a person was put on the waitlist but also depends on the number of slots and available funding.  We will be able to help 10 people get Section 29 next week and 20 more over the next month.  Service providers must enroll clients with APS by February 15th to be referred for the available slots.  A person’s number on the waitlist is not really useful; it’s the date when they got on the waitlist that matters most.  
Mel:  We have three Resource Coordinators who usually field 3 to 5 service plans a week.  In June and July we get lots of them.  It’s a triage system that ebbs and flows.  People should also see if other waivers can help.  The people who just got notices had absolutely no other resources.  

Question:  Can a person’s priority level change?   
Mel:  Yes, if their circumstances change, like a parent dying, or their health changes.  If there is a major change, get that information to the central office as quickly as possible!  Let’s look at how much services cost.  
· Community Support: $5.28 per 15-minute “unit” = $21.12 per hour for direct service per person, 4500 unit/year cap = $23,760 per person per year. 
· Work Support: $6.91 = $27.64/hr capped at 3400 units on Section 21 = $23,494 /yr and 2400 on Section 29 = $16,584/yr

· Home Support-Shared Living: $126.19 per day or $46,059.35 per year. 

· Home Support-Intensive Shared Living (includes 16 hours of staff time as well as Shared Living Provider): 183.52 per day or $66,984.80 per year. 

· Home Support-Agency Per Diem: $22.43 per direct support hour: Average per person/year is now about $360.00 per day or $130,000.00 per person per year.
The Social Security Administration says Maine has one of the highest staffed systems in the nation. 
Question:  Why?
Mel:  Because our system has legal obligations.  

Mary Lou:  Maine is one of only 12 states that does not have state-run institutions that are paid out of general funds.  These general funds are not factored into the cost, so it’s a fallacy that our costs are higher. 
Jim:  Maine is currently heavily weighted in the group home model.  DHHS is hoping to do a better job of offering more options for people to stay at home if they want.  

Comment:  New Jersey has worked out a good home-support model.  For many, having a few in-home hours a week could make a BIG difference. 
Question:  What if someone applies for the waitlist but it takes a very long time from intake to action.  Does that make a difference?

Mel:  Yes, it could make a difference because of the delay in getting on the waitlist.  The listing date matters.  Please let us know if you are running into this problem. 
Question:  I am being told by transition specialists at school to get my child on the waitlist as soon as possible.  They keep telling me to get on the list right now!  I thought you couldn’t get your child on the list before they were 18.  Who is right?

Mel:  A child can’t get on the waitlist before they are 18.  The school may be confused about eligibility but they can help get everything in order so when the time is right, all the paperwork and testing will be done.       
Jim:  We had a good meeting with the Department of Education and the Department of Labor.  Hopefully, we’ll see some flexibility with the rules.

Romy Spitz:  Some people think that people who are deaf get on the list first.  It’s not true.

Comment:  Neither do people with multiple disabilities – they don’t get extra points!    
Comment:  We have a student who was classified as a Priority 3.  I don’t understand why.  He was sent to crisis housing because he has nowhere else to go.  His DHHS case manager is fighting hard for him.  How does a person get prioritized? 

Mel:  They follow the criteria set for Section 21 eligibility and depend on information submitted about the person.  But, we want to hear about such situations.  It’s very important what information is included in the EIS (Enterprise Information System).  A person’s perspective can be misleading.   Let’s follow up after the meeting.
Jim:  We hear a lot about “independence”.  It gets the glossy coverage.  Really, “interdependence” is the thing for most folks.  I hope parents don’t get captivated by the idea of total independence.     

Question:  How is the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) fitting in?  

Jim:  Once in place and cost levels have balanced out, it will take the place of APS.  SIS is a neutral assessor.  After assessment, people will decide on which options they will choose to support their individual success.  There will be a specific amount of money they can spend on these options.  

Question:  Will the SIS affect the waitlist?

Jim:  We’ll use it to inform the waitlist going forward.  We are already two years into the SIS.  It will give us some predictability.

Question:  Is the SIS is assessing just Section 21 right now, and then going to Section 29, then to those without waivers?

Jim:  We’re prioritizing Section 21 right now.  It’s in the formative stages but will provide a model for the state.  All assessments should be done within a year.  Ultimately, we’d like to get Section 29, with more flexibility, to anyone coming into the system.  

Comment:  I would think that once someone has Section 29, it would be a good assessment tool for Section 21.  

Jim:  Section 21 alone costs a little under 300 million dollars.  There is a lot of pressure on money right now.

Comment:  I was so happy when I saw the topic for today’s meeting was “Waiver 101”.  I thought there was a new waiver! (Nods of agreement and genial laughter)   

Question:  Last month Ricker (Hamilton) referenced other services.  I browsed the manual but found it difficult to wade through.  What’s the best place for a layperson to find supplemental services while your child is on the waitlist?

Jim:  Go to your case manager.  One that might be useful to some people is the ORC (Other Related Conditions) waiver that can help with long-term care. 
Question:  Who determines when services are duplicated?   We were told we couldn’t participate in help home because we were getting certain other services. 

Response:  It’s a CMS decision but you may be able to push back on that.  Talk to Kitty or Jim Leonard about it. 

Laurie:  I believe Jodi Benvie of DRC has a spreadsheet that outlines the different services.  
End of presentation.
A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

DHHS Update:  Waitlist numbers
Brian McKnight (DHHS):  As of today (6.10.13), the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 840 people, Priority 1 – 165, Priority 2 – 271, Priority 3 – 404, Section 29 – 490, people on both lists – 272.  Of the 840 people, those waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 465 people.  Last week 25 people were offered Section 21 and 10 people were offered Section 29.  This week 25 more people will be offered Section 21 and 10 more people will be offered Section 29.  The following week, 25 people will be offered Section 21 and 10 more people will be offered Section 29.  Our new Crisis Team Manager is Chris Call.
Cullen:  This is huge!  For such a long time we’ve been hearing that only 2 people a month were offered services.  

Legislative Updates 
Mary Lou Dyer:  First I’d like to commend everyone at the Coalition for working with the Legislature.  Because of your efforts, they are well aware of needed services and the waitlist issue.  There are some very thoughtful people who now know what’s going on.  It’s been great to have Representative Stuckey working with us.  Representative Chase from appropriations has also been working on issues of importance to the Coalition.  He added a home-support benefit to Section 29.  DHHS would have to amend Section 29 to make it happen.  People will still have to juggle with Section 29 because there hasn’t been an increase in the cap.  But, it’s still cheaper than 24/7 benefits.   

Comment:  One hazard people don’t talk about is isolation.  But this is a great first step. 
Mary Lou:  Rep. Chase’s addition didn’t get vetoed by the Governor yet.  If it isn’t vetoed, it goes into law in 10 days.  Rep. Stuckey’s bill was modified to remove home-supports but kept the assistive technology piece in place with a January start date.  This could be a much more effective use of resources for some people; it’s really positive.  Rep. Stuckey has been very involved, working day and night to get the language into the budget.  The work you do to get information to the Legislators is critical!  The budget got a final vote at 10:30PM on Friday, including 75 slots for waivers.  Appropriations will be reviewing it over the weekend, so it hasn’t been approved yet by the full legislature.  It needs a two thirds majority to get voted in, and then the Governor can exercise his line-item veto power if he wants.  Lots of bills were vetoed this year.
The elimination of medical add-ons has been pushed off until the most severely compromised have waivers.  This should be helped by the SIS.  Because of the funding mechanism used for IV sedation dentistry, the Portland Dental Clinic won’t be offering that service for now.  It will still do routine procedures.  Sedation dentistry will only be offered at the Bangor clinic.

Jim:   The Bangor clinic is located on the campus of Dorothea Dix Psychiatric Center (656 State Street, Bangor, 941-4120).  Dr. Praveen Pavuluru said he will add one more day a week for people needing sedation dentistry until a long-term solution has been figured out.  The Department is having conversations with local practitioners about getting more providers.  Dental records won’t be available until after July 1st.  You can call now for appointments in the next fiscal year (that starts July 1st).  Riverview will be taking emergency calls only.
Question:  Will assistive technology costs also be coming out of Section 29?

Jim:  Yes, but limits are still in place.  There is a dollar amount for purchases, upgrades and replacements.  It has been offered in the ORC waiver and approved by CMS.  Section 20 IS a new waiver.  It’s in the proposal stages now and will address assistive technology.  

Question:  Could you explain a little more about the SIS?  Is it going down or up?

Jim:  We have a contract with Deloitte.  By fall they should be complete with their analysis.  They will determine the viability of rates and whether or not they should be adjusted.  Deloitte will be at SIS stakeholder meetings.  Prior to 2007, everyone on a waiver had a budget but it wasn’t standardized.  We needed an individualized assessment tool; the SIS will be that tool.  It’s long overdue. 

Comment:  I applaud the Department for getting it done.  Having a tool strictly dedicated to assessing the needs and money necessary to support those needs and services will be welcome.  

Cullen:  Thanks go to Mary Lou for all her efforts and her voice at the Legislature.  (Robust round of applause!)

LD969 nudges the Department to implement the White Paper.  Many people from the Coalition went and testified.  It came out of the Health and Human Services Committee with unanimous support and the technology piece intact.  A sticking point was that netted savings must be used to get people off waitlists.  The word “must” was retained.  The full appropriations committee voted unanimously in favor of the resolution.  

Mary Lou:  There are some strong people on this committee.  Representative Hill told everyone to leave politics at the door and was dedicated to seeing unanimous support from the committee.  It was clear that people with disabilities and the waitlist were a priority.  Representative Sanborn provided fantastic support and Representative Stuckey worked tirelessly to move the legislation through.  (An enthusiastic round of applause erupted for Representative Stuckey!)
Cullen:  I want to commend the Department for all its support and transparency.  You’ve been pushing right behind us to see this legislation through and not thwarting the process.  (Hearty applause for the Department)
The committee dedicated to LD1816 didn’t meet last month.  
(If people would like to contact their Legislators, they can find their Representatives through the following links:  

Find your Legislator here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/townlist.htm 

Complete Committee list here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/commlist.doc 

Email addresses for HHS and Appropriations Committee members:  Click here for list 
Housing update:
Cullen:  Sequestration is here to stay for at least the next several months.  Everyone I talked to in Washington (DC) thinks we’ll be stuck for a while.  Because the effects are just trickling in right now, no one is screaming.  When Section 8 vouchers are called back, and other effects start to take place, I’m sure we’ll hear more about it.  Our Delegation is aware and concerned about the cuts.  Members of Congress could use real descriptions, not exaggerations, about how Sequestration is affecting real people.  If anyone has a story of how sequestration cuts affected someone, please summarize and email these stories to me.  I will compile them and present them when I meet with our Delegation in DC next month.    

Comment:  I recently met a man in a bright yellow shirt who talked about living in a place where he slept in a room with people who had smelly feet.  He was so happy to be going to a place of his own.  It would be awful to yank the rug out from under these people.  We need your anecdotes because some Legislators have cataracts when it comes to the poor and disabled.  
Cullen:  These cuts will eventually affect every department, including Rural Development (RD) and the Department of Agriculture.  These two departments support low-income people in housing projects scattered around the state.  Sequestration could wipe out rental assistance.  RD is planning on doing things like granting forbearance on loans for six months to try to stretch out resources, but these will not solve the problem and are poor survival strategies for these programs.  Low-income and disabled people who are now stably housed will have no place to go.  Housing has been the lynch pin of people’s success.  We’ll see medical costs will go up because instability is very stressful.  
Comment:  Sequestration caused a cut in my son’s housing benefit.  The amount Section 8 pays was reduced and his share of the rent increased. 

Comment:  The same thing happened to our family.  Each unit’s worth went down so assistance also went down.  Portland Housing set new rates.

Cullen:  Please email me these stories.  That is exactly what I am talking about – our Delegation will benefit from hearing about real life stories of the effects of sequestration.  State Home Funds were a way to make sure there is affordable housing in Maine.  This was done by allocating a percentage of real estate transfer taxes to the fund.  Ten percent goes to the local county.  The other 90% is supposed to be cut in half, with 45% going to the General Fund, and the remaining 45% going to the HOME Fund.  The money going into Home Funds is often grabbed as if it is money to use to fill holes.  But these funds have a bigger impact in the HOME Fund because they leverage $10 of federal and private money for every $1 left in the fund.  There has been very little housing built in recent years because there aren’t services to go along with it.  Folks are ending up in homeless shelters.  As services begin to be straightened out, we will need to create housing that will accommodate the population needing services.  The HOME Fund will be the most likely source.  The Governor and the Legislature have taken a rather modest amount of money from the HOME Fund in this budget, but the good news is that it is expected to increase over this year’s amount despite the cut – due to real estate sales.  In the past, the Coalition has had to fight for the HOME Fund; this year we will not need to fight.
Children’s Services update: 
Angie Bellefleur, Associate Director Policy and Prevention, Child and Family Services, DHHS (CFS) angie.m.bellelfleur@maine.gov.  It’s exciting to see departments working together more closely.  We just had a really good meeting with DOE (Department of Education), DOL (Department of Labor) and subsets about transition.  There are a lot of positive intentions, now we just need to take some action!
SMACT:  Link to SMACT blog:  http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact
Annemarie Salzberg:  We had our last meeting in May.  On October 3rd from 5:00-8:00PM, we’re having an open house for about Transition at PATHS (Portland Arts & Technology High School).  We’re looking for vendors but have already planned sessions on estate planning, special needs trusts and Vocational Rehabilitation.  There will also be break-out sessions to explore topics in-depth.  Dinner is included.  On the first Friday in October, we’ll start our meetings again.  The Transition website is in progress. I’m gathering information so if you have ideas for the site, send them to me.  salzba@portlandschools.org   

Upcoming events:

Port Resources: www.portresources.org/home.htm 
Assessment and Integrated Treatment - July 23, 2013 (8:30am to 4:00pm)
SCHOLARSHIPS AVAILABLE: contact Elisa Dunfee at edunfee@portresources or 207-828-0048 ext. 105
Dual Diagnosis (IDD and MH): Assessment and Integrated Treatment
Primary Presenter: Dr. Robert Fletcher NADD
Event Location: Port Resources, S. Portland, ME
For more information contact: FMI: Laurie Raymond @ 207-828-0048x102   lraymond@portresources.org 
Goodwill received a United Way grant to provide job-coaching for transition aged youths 18-28 years old.  No application needed, just contact Caroline Donovan Rodrick for more information!  Click here to view the flyer.
Disability Rights Center (DRC):  Kasey Ciolfi is taking Jodie Benvie’s job in Portland.  David Morse is now serving the Rockland area. www.drcme.org  

DRC, in concert with other organizations, is sponsoring public forums around the state for adults with Developmental Disabilities.  We’ll be discussing what’s working and what’s not and how agencies can work together better to serve this community.  The forums will be held August 13, 14 & 15, 2013. Click here FMI. 
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.   
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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